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Introduction 

I imagine most of us suspect that we have an intimate relationship with energy. 
While we may not be willing to say “I am energy,” we respond to changes in 
energy we call “emotions,” communicate “thoughts” which turn out to be no more 
than electromagnetic impulses, or energy. 

We live in an ocean of energy that we’re continually contributing to and drawing 
from.  

Given that, and even though I’m a humanist rather than a scientist, it’s time for me 
to learn something about energy, as much as I can draw from the sources I’ve 
consulted so far. 

This small booklet is a start in that direction.  It incorporates some material on 
energy from other books I’ve written. I’ll be adding to it in the future. 

I use a question-and-answer format here because I have a number of other booklets 
to produce before the Reval wipes the slate clean. Q&A is easier to produce. 

I’m grateful to Linda Dillon and the many other channels who have been tirelessly 
and selflessly allowing us to receive the Company of Heaven’s messages.  Thank 
you for your service to us and the Mother. 
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Questioner: What’s transpiring energetically at this moment? 

SaLuSa of Sirius: There was always going to be an end time bringing activities on 
Earth to a halt, and that time has arrived. (1) 

SaLuSa: At present there is much happening on Earth, and those in positions of 
power who still hold on to the old vibrations are finding it becoming more difficult 
to impose their will upon others. The people have woken up to the subterfuge and 
games being played to prevent the Light from fully manifesting. 

They are seeing through the false promises and attempts to keep the truth from 
them. Such actions will be to no avail as the Light has been firmly established 
upon Earth, and continues to grow at a fast rate.  

The effect is to reveal the lower energies for what they are, and people are no 
longer fooled by them. Events taking place are a mix of the different levels of 
energy, but in time they will be lifted up and leave the old ones behind. Indeed, 
there will be no place for them in the future and a glorious period of harmony and 
joy is coming. (2) 

Jesus: Love is now the predominant energy being experienced and felt all across 
the entire planet. Despite the mainstream media reports of escalating conflict in 
many parts of the world – political, military, religious, and financial – this is not 
the real situation at all. 

There is a desperate effort being made by those who have been in control of the 
world’s resources – the political powers (not the elected representatives, who are 
nearly all in the service of the insanely wealthy), industrial powers, military 
powers, and controllers of Earth’s energy resources – to convince you that nothing 
has changed by using the mainstream media, which they own, to distribute their 
messages of alarm, threatening impending doom unless you support them. 
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But due to the freedom of expression and the flow of information through the 
World Wide Web these efforts are failing dismally. The mainstream media will not 
for much longer be playing the tunes that the dark ones order them to play.  (3) 

Q: What thread unites and gives power to the various movements around the 
globe opposed to the dark energy? 

Matthew: The thread that unites those seemingly unrelated areas and innumerable 
others, including myriad promising developments at grassroots levels, is the 
increasingly powerful energy movement within and around the planet.  

Everything in your world that is flowing in consonance with that movement is 
gaining momentum and everything that is resisting the flow is coming apart at the 
seams.  

The longstanding propensity for war and oppressive policies and practices keep 
weakening as the collective thoughts, feelings and actions on behalf of peace, 
freedom and truth keep intensifying. 

It is a joy for us to observe these wondrous effects of love-light energy! There will 
be a series of fits and starts in the most expansive areas of change, but there is no 
indication that any detours will be significant, and nothing can derail your society’s 
progress. (4) 

Footnotes 

(1) SaLuSa, April 21, 2010, at http://www.treeofthegoldenlight.com/First_Contact/
Channeled_Messages_by_Mike_Quinsey.htm.  

(2) Ibid., May 23, 2014. 
 
(3) Jesus via John Smallman, November 22, 2014, at http://
johnsmallman2.wordpress.com. 

(4) Matthew's Message, November 1, 2013, at https://www.matthewbooks.com. 
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Q: What things does “energy” include and what not? 

Matthew Ward: Everything is energy.  (1) 

Q: How do I connect to my Father’s energy? 

Jesus: Your own personal energy fields … are inseparably and eternally connected 
to your Father’s divine field of Love. (2) 

Q: Is energy positive or negative? 

Matthew: Energy is neutral. It is the thought forms that get attached to energy 
streamers that are positive—with light—or negative—without light. The forms are 
created by every being’s thoughts, feelings and actions, and collectively those 
determine a civilization’s density, or spiritual and conscious evolvement status. 
That is one universal definition of density; the other is mass or the location of a 
mass, and the two don’t necessarily go together. That is why Earth, a fifth density 
soul spiritually and consciously, can be in the initial stages of fourth density 
location-wise and most of her people are at third density evolvement status.  (3) 

Q: I’ve heard there are new, increased energies coming to us. 

Archangel Michael: There is a new energy - can we call it a tertiary wave, though it 
is more than that - that comes to the planet directly from the heart of the Mother. 
And yes, we are her delivery agents. (4) 

Archangel Gabriel: There is an increase in the energy of the Earth’s vibrational 
field. Because of this, people are experiencing a shift in consciousness that 
encourages their search for meaning in all that they do. And Universal 
Consciousness is now more easily available to all who seek than ever before. 
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This increase in energy is also creating great and rapid change in the world around 
you. Information is more available, tremendous earth changes, such as 
earthquakes, fires and hurricanes, seem to be occurring with more frequency, and 
the very fabric of social, political and family life seems to have shifted into 
unknown areas. (5) 

Hilarion: The Earth continues to move into a less dense level, and this will have a 
profound effect on all her inhabitants. There will be less stress within the human 
system and more increased feelings of contentment, joy, and peace. As you hold 
your light steady you are assisting the greater field to align to the light pouring 
from the celestial realms. (6) 

Q: What is the nature of the new energies being beamed to us? 

Archangel Michael through Celia Fenn: The Diamond Light is one of the Highest 
Frequencies available on the Earth today, together with the Golden Light of the 
Christ Consciousness and the Platinum Ray. 

The Diamond Light carries the Galactic Frequencies and the Light Codes that the 
Earth needs to align with the Divine Purpose as expressed through Divine Creative 
Intelligence. 

In fact, we may say that the Diamond Light is the Divine Creative Intelligence in 
action. That is why it is so beneficial for you to align yourselves with this incoming 
higher-frequency light. It assists you in the creation and manifestation process, and 
so will help as you work to begin the creation of a new society according to the 
blueprint in the Diamond Light. (7) 

The Team: The geomagnetic and electromagnetic vibrations offered by the cosmic 
forces are also interfacing with your earth’s magnetic field. This is triggering many 
of the dynamic changes you are witnessing at this time. Humanity and the Earth 
are shifting into a faster, pulsing vibration of the higher dimensions. (8) 

Q: Who is sending it?  

Mother Mary and Archangel Gabriel through Natalie Glasson: In this time of 
powerful ascension shifts and awakening, many beings of light upon the inner 
planes are sharing, downloading and gifting their energy to those upon the Earth, to 
encourage all to move through ascension with ease and perfection.  
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There are times in the ascension journey when it becomes immensely powerful, 
impactful and transformational while other times simply offer gentle shifts which 
continue a calm awakening of your Creator awareness. (9) 

Divine Mother through Linda Dillon: Just as you all have outer form and have said, 
‘Mother, let us assist, let us help,’ so the seraphim, the cherubim, the archangels, 
the legions of angels, every ascended, enlightened being, your star brothers and 
sisters — and there is a very strong component, by the way, that the channel also 
did not talk about, with your star brothers and sisters in this gift - they are all acting 
as transmitters.  (10) 

Sanat Kumara: Now, throughout the universe, we work with what you think of as 
creative chaos, to call in all the energy at our disposal. And this is what we have 
done, directly from the Mother/Father One, to the archangels, to the seraphim, to 
the angelic realm, to your star brothers and sisters, the entire Company of Heaven. 

Everybody has been sending the higher vibrations, the higher frequencies to the 
planet and to each and every one of you. Whether it has been acknowledged or not, 
it doesn’t matter, because it has still been anchored within.  (11) 

Sanat Kumara; It would be remiss of me to also say to you that there are many who 
are even in different planetary systems who are still on-planet who are also sending 
their energy, their healing, their love, their support. 

So the question is not, “Who is involved?” The question is, “Who is not involved?” 
But this is in accordance, yes, with the plans that have been devised.  (12) 

Q: How is it reaching us? 

Cosmic Awareness: The energies of Spirit are coming through the central Sun and 
as this Awareness has spoken before previously where It spoke of Divine Source’s 
energies coming forth wave after wave after wave crashing upon the planet, 
bringing higher spiritual awareness and understanding. (13) 

Archangel Michael through Celia Fenn: Beloved ones, let us begin with the Solar 
energies and their role in your Evolution and Development. We know that you 
understand the important role of the Solar energies and the Solar Flares in 
transmitting Light Codes to the Earth and to you. But, some of you may also be 
aware that this is a two-way process. 
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The Sun transmits energies in response to the Earth as well. When the Earth, 
through the Earth Councils, indicates that she is ready for an accelerated process of 
transmutation and change, as in February of this year, the Solar Council of the Sun, 
those Light Beings entrusted with the transmission of Solar Codes to the Solar 
System and to Earth, responds with what is needed. 

And so, apart from very powerful Solar and Lunar eclipses, there have also been 
immensely powerful Solar Flares that have bombarded your planet day after day, 
week after week, bringing the Light Codes and information necessary to open the 
portals and incorporate the 6th Dimension of Magic and Dreams into the Earth 
Grids. (14)  

Arcturians through Sue Lie: We wish to tell you that you are in the process of 
download and integration of a higher Light that was, and is still, being delivered 
from the higher dimensions. How does higher Light download into Earth from the 
higher dimension? One way is that they “catch a ride” on the current “space 
weather.” (15) 

Archangel Michael through Celia Fenn: The Diamond Light is received by you 
through the Higher Chakras (the Galactic, Solar and Soul Star Chakras), and then 
transmitted into the Crown Chakra. From there it is radiated into the Light Body 
and into the Pineal Gland. It has an intense effect on the Pineal Gland, and this 
stimulates the nervous system and the cellular system right down to the DNA. This 
enables your entire being to align with the incoming Diamond Energy. 

It is then transmitted to the Heart Chakra, and then you are able to transmit this 
Light to others via the High Heart and Throat Chakra vortexes that have recently 
been reactivated and restructured. 

It is also directed downwards through the Base Chakra and into the Earth Star 
Chakra, and then into the center of the Earth to connect you with the Earth 
Blueprint Hologram held in the Diamond Crystal at the center of the Earth. 

This powerful energy can have effects on your physical being. Many of you have 
been aware of this energy flowing through your body in an intense form in the last 
few weeks. 

Beloved Ones, know that these transmissions of Diamond Light are assisting in 
raising your personal frequency and consciousness so that you can also assist in 
raising the frequency and consciousness of the Earth Collective. (16) 

 of 10 46



Footnotes 

(1) Matthew's Message, Jan. 11, 2010, at https://www.matthewbooks.com. 

(2) Jesus via John Smallman, June 3, 2014, at http://
johnsmallman2.wordpress.com.  

(3) Matthew's Message, Aug. 3, 2014. 

(4) Archangel Michael in “Transcript ~ Archangel Michael: Peace is Love, May 11, 
2017," Channeled by Linda Dillon, at https://goldenageofgaia.com/2017/05/21/
transcript-archangel-michael-peace-is-love-may-11-2017/. 

(5) "Archangel Gabriel via Shanta Gabriel: Stability Can Be Found Within," Sept. 
15, 2015 at http://goldenageofgaia.com/2015/09/14/archangel-gabriel-via-shanta-
gabriel-stability-can-be-found-within/. 

(6) Hilarion, June 9, 2014. 

(7) ”Archangel Michael: Earth Whispers in a Time of Change – The Diamond 
Earth Communities Begin to From amid the Chaos of the Old," channeled by Celia 
Fenn, September, 2014, http://www.starchildglobal.com. 

(8) “The Team: Metamorphic Transformation," as received by Peggy Black, March 
13, 2014 http://www.morningmessages.com. 
 
(9) “Mother Mary and Archangel Gabriel: Shifts in the Consciousness of 
Humanity,” Channeled by Natalie Glasson, September 16, 2016, at http://
goldenageofgaia.com/2016/09/17/mother-mary-archangel-gabriel-via-natalie 
glasson-shifts-consciousnesshumanity/ 

(10) The Divine Mother: The Role of Clarity," Oct. 8, 2013, at https://
goldenageofgaia.com/2013/10/08/the-divine-mother-the-role-of-clarity/ 

(11) Planetary Logos "Sanat Kumara: Silence is Golden – Part 2/2," Sept. 10, 2013, 
at https://goldenageofgaia.com/2013/09/10/sanat-kumara-silence-is-golden-
part-22/ 
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(12) ”Sanat Kumara: Many of You Have Already Ascended and Straddle 
Dimensions,” May 28, 2013, http://goldenageofgaia.com/2013/05/sanat-kumara-
many-of-you-havealready-ascended-and-straddle-dimensions/. 
 
(13) “2015 Christmas Message From Cosmic Awareness," Dec. 26, 2015, at http://
goldenageofgaia.com/2015/12/26/2015-christmas-message-cosmic-awareness/. 

(14) Archangel Michael: “The Magic Rises and the Butterfly Emerges Opening the 
Portals of the 6th Dimension to Earth Reality” Channeled by Celia Fenn November 
24, 2014 via email. 
 
(15) Arcturian Transmissions to Our Inter-Galactic Emissaries. Part 2 – Through 
the Portal," channelled by Suzanne Lie, October 24, 2014, http://
suzanneliephd.blogspot.co.uk/. 
 
(16) Archangel Michael: Earth Whispers in a Time of Change,” ibid. 
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! !"The Effects of the Energies on Us - 1 ! ! 

 

Q: In general, what effect are the vibrations having on us? 

SaLuSa: For some time now the energy of the higher realms has had more 
influence, and a greater part to play in your lives. It will gradually increase as the 
new and old energies become more clearly defined. It is transmuting more of the 
lower energies, and thus taking away their ability to hold back the progress of the 
Light. Indeed, as you might say, the corner has been turned and nothing but success 
lies ahead. (1) 

Q: How are the higher vibrations healing us?  

The Ascended Masters: This Light energy will be instrumental in exposing to you 
and clearing out all of the old third-dimensional dross and drama [i.e., vasanas] 
that has kept you in shackles of illusory limitation for so very long. 

The awareness being spread at present is garnering a widespread collective 
awakening to and understanding of not just the injustice that has been wrought on 
your world for far too long, but of the metaphysical realms that lay beyond your 
conscious perspective as well as your abilities to interact with them. (2) 

The Angels: Your bodies, emotional, mental and physical are being washed by a 
river of light. This river gently extricates and removes trauma long-stored in your 
cellular structures, even traumas emanating from other lifetimes.  

Let these memories and pictures move through you, washed by the light working 
upon your cells, feel the emotions as they release from the electromagnetic field 
and dissipate into the ethers around you. 

You are undergoing a profound healing of your entire being. Simply allow it to 
happen. It is a gift from heaven, from your own higher self who brought you here 
to undergo this process of bringing heaven to earth, grounding the ascension 
energies into the physical body as the planet undergoes her own ascension. (3) 
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Q: How are they affecting our consciousness? 

SaLuSa: The higher vibrations [being beamed] to you are raising your levels of 
consciousness. (4) 

Arcturian Group: Many are being forced out of their comfort zone, which serves to 
open them to question their personal belief system and the status quo. 

New and higher awareness about everything seen, heard, tasted, touched, and 
smelled is quickly unfolding in world consciousness through the Light of the 
higher-dimensional energies now pouring onto Earth. (5) 

Q: What can we expect to feel? 

Sirius Transmission through Celia Fenn: Everyone will feel the effects of this 
incoming transmission to some extent, especially if they are also sensitive to Solar 
radiation.  But the effects of the Sirian wave will be felt only in so far as the Pineal 
Gland is active and working to receive the transmission. 

A person whose Pineal gland is inactive will feel the waves as instability and anger 
and collective “irritation”.  If the Pineal Gland is engaged and working to transmit 
the energies, then the symptoms will be different. 

The Pineal gland will receive the powerful Light Codes and then transmit them 
into the Light Body and the DNA structures of the physical body. 

Because the “voltage” of the Light Codes is so high, there may be side effects such 
as dizziness, nausea, insomnia,muscle spasms, anxiety and bad dreams. 

These will be temporary symptoms as the Body and Light Body adjust to the new 
frequencies that are enabling Multi-Dimensional consciousness as a “real” 
experience. ... 

When the Eye of Horus or Pineal Gland is powerfully activated by Light 
transmissions from the Star system of Sirius, it means that a powerful energy of 
Creation and manifestation is under way.  The Earth Councils are receiving New 
Templates for Higher Forms of LIfe and Consciousness on Earth. 
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So, you will understand that the more powerfully you are feeling the effects, the 
more you are a part of this wave of New Earth Reality creation. 

Those who are not receiving the transmissions will continue with their lives in the 
Reality framework that they know, until they are ready to graduate to the Multi-
Dimensional framework that is being implemented right now. (6)  

Archangel Gabriel: These waves of Golden Light are so strong that they are 
producing feelings that are unfamiliar. Neutrality within your emotional state will 
help you sort out your feelings. 

When you have a quieter presence within your heart, you gain the ability to 
maintain balance in the midst of intensity. Your breath is invaluable. Stopping to 
allow yourself to breathe very deeply illuminates the heart structures you have 
built that keep you whole and feeling safe. 

Embrace the flow of Light by claiming it into your High Heart until you feel 
expanded — filled with the Christed Light, filled with Divine love, filled with 
healing power. 

Gaining Light within you leads to greater strength and courage. The massiveness 
of this Golden Light is asking you to bring forth the forces of grounding to keep 
your body calm in the midst of intensity. 

The grounding forces help you to feel more nourished and sustained by the forces 
of Divine Light. There is a deeper connection with levels of vitality that will enrich 
you and give you a sense of structure and balance. 

It is an extraordinary time when you are being gifted waves of Divine Illumination 
in Golden Light. It is your job to direct the frequencies and empower your life in 
its flow. (7) 

Hilarion: The times that are before you are filled with many cosmic occurrences 
that will bring an even greater increase in the cleansing energies and it is extremely 
important to stay attuned with the changes and stay grounded in your everyday 
lives. We call them cleansing energies but what this energy downloading upon your 
planet really is in actuality is the divine feminine unconditional love energy. 

When those upon your planet are touched by this divine energy, it creates openings 
in all those areas of one’s being that are still in need of healing and balancing. All 
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old wounds are being brought to the surface to be finally healed and released. 
Many of these wounds were felt as trauma during childhood and these were stored 
in the subconscious realms of the human psyche. 

As these are reawakened and brought to the surface into the conscious mind, it can 
create emotional difficulty, which depends to a large extent on each person’s ability 
to face these traumas with the wisdom that has been gleaned in one’s adult life 
through adapting to life’s experiences. All depends upon the ability of each person 
to be willing to look at these unresolved aspects from a time when they did not 
have much experience in dealing with the complexities of life upon their world. 

Each person brings their own unique perspective to each event that occurs in their 
personal world and these events can be viewed from either a victim point of view 
or as a learning and valuable growth experience which adds to the strengths and 
abilities that one has gained. Such is the way upon a planet that honors the free will 
of its inhabitants. If an individual chooses to look at events in their life from a 
victim viewpoint, then their life will give them more of what they choose to 
experience. 

On the other hand, if an individual chooses to look at an event in their life from a 
higher perspective as valuable lessons learned and gained, life will reflect back to 
them all that they express in gratitude. These times are unique and special, 
however, for what many people are now in the midst of releasing and revisiting 
will not continue to cycle over and over again. 

There is coming a time when the force of love upon the planet will be so great, that 
all old stubborn issues and traumas from the past will just fade from people’s 
consciousness. This will help to facilitate a new way of being for all of humanity. 
There will no longer be an endless list of infractions that one individual has 
committed against another. There will only be acceptance and forgiveness, with 
people understanding that love erases all that went before. (8) 

Archangel Michael through Ronna Herman: The higher frequency vibrational 
patterns are especially important in the process of purifying and returning the auric 
field, which surrounds your planet, to its original blueprint of perfection. As you 
purify your four lower bodily systems so that you may consistently increase the 
amount of Adamantine Particles of Light that you can magnetize to you and radiate 
from you, it is a duty and a Divine gift to be able to assist your beloved planet to 
evolve as well.  (9) 
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Constant Companions: As you have perhaps already noticed, much has been 
dislodged by this recent onslaught of energies, and as such, you will all find all 
sorts of flotsam and jetsam cluttering up your space from time to time. 

But do not fret dear ones, this is merely scattered bits and pieces from all of those 
old constructions having been dismantled but as yet not been completely removed. 
But they are all scheduled for removal at the earliest of opportunities, so do not 
think they will stay around for too long and spoil your view. 

Again, we speak in parables, but the message we want to convey is this: you are all 
more than eager to take those first true steps into the brand new, the fully formed 
place of your dreams, devoid of any negativity, however small a part it may still 
have in your life. And so, whenever something a shade darker than the brilliance 
you expect to see appear in your proximity, you will feel as if is still tainting the 
whole picture. Nothing could be further from the truth, but it is indeed 
understandable that you may think so. (10) 

Q: How are they affecting our body? 

Archangel Michael through Celia Fenn: This powerful energy can have effects on 
your physical being. Many of you have been aware of this energy flowing through 
your body in an intense form in the last few weeks. (11) 

Archangel Michael through Linda Dillon: Now, you are not forgetting what you 
have left behind. And for you who are the wayshowers, amongst the first, it is 
important, because even if you are not a gatekeeper, you are holding the energy for 
so many. You are not participating any longer in the energy of the Third 
Dimension. That is over and done. (12) 

Archangel Michael through Celia Fenn: Beloved Ones, know that these 
transmissions of Diamond Light are assisting in raising your personal frequency 
and consciousness so that you can also assist in raising the frequency and 
consciousness of the Earth Collective, and so begin creating the Diamond Earth 
Communities [Nova Earth]. (13) 

Sirius Transmission through Celia Fenn: In this most recent partnership, the Sirian 
Masters have assisted in transmitting into the New Earth Diamond Grids, the Light 
Codes for the first Major upgrade of the Diamond Light Body.  
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This upgrade is intended to fine tune the Light Body for its new function as a 
Multi-Dimensional Vehicle of Light.  Intense waves of Light are being transmitted 
from Sirius that carry the wave patterns and frequencies of the new Light Body 
calibrations. 

This has been one of the reasons why there has been so much snow in the northern 
hemisphere. 

The Light Codes are being held and transmitted in the crystalline shapes of the 
snow crystals.  This vibration and pattern is then transmitted into the Earth where it 
becomes part of the Earth’s Memory Bank that is held in the Crystalline Diamond 
“Data Bank” at the center of the Planet. 

The information is being transmitted and received primarily through the Polar Star 
Gates at the Arctic and Antarctic. 

This means primary transmissions are being received by Lapland and Northern 
Russia, as well as Canada, and by the Southern countries of New Zealand, 
Australia, Argentina and South Africa. 

Powerful waves of incoming Light Codes are being grounded by Light Warriors 
and Light Workers in these places, as well as by others in strategic Sacred Sites and 
Cities on the Earth. (14) 

Footnotes 

(1) SaLuSa, May 29, 2015, at http://www.treeofthegoldenlight.com/First_Contact/
Channeled_Messages_by_Mike_Quinsey.htm.  

(2) “Wes Annac: The Ascended Masters – Revelation after Revelation Awaits 
Humanity,”, April 20, 2013, at http://goldenageofgaia.com/2013/04/wes-annac-the-
ascended-masters-revelation-upon-revelation-awaits-humanity 
 
(3) “Metamorphosis – All is in a State of Flux,” 26 Feb 2013, by Tazjima at http://
aquariusparadigm.com/2013/02/26/tazjima-message-from-the-angels-
metaphorosis-all-is-in-a-state-of-flux/ 

(4) SaLuSa, Sept. 23, 2009. 
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(5) The Arcturian Group through Marilyn Raffaelle, Jan. 27, 2019, at http://
goldenageofgaia.com/2019/01/27/arcturian-group-message-via-marilyn-raffaele-
jan-27-2019/. 

(6)  “Celia Fenn: The Sirius Transmission and the Multi-Dimensional Light Body 
Upgrade," February 24, 2015, at http://goldenageofgaia.com/2015/02/24/celia-
fenn-sirius-transmission-multi-dimensional-light-body-upgrade/ 

(7) Archangel Gabriel: Activate the Pillar of Golden Light,” channeled by Shanta 
Gabriel, February 24, 2015, at http://thegabrielmessages.com/your-message-now-
activate-the-golden-pillar-of-light/ 
 
(8) “Hilarion: Greater Increases in the Cleansing Energies (2014),” December 16, 
2021, at https://goldenageofgaia.com/?p=330059 
 
 (9) "Archangel Michael: Accessing the Earth’s Seed Atom Record-Keeper 
Crystals," channelled through Ronna Herman, June 1, 2014, at http://
www.ronnastar.com/messages-aam/latest.html. 

(10) “The Constant Companions: A Short Update on the Energies – May 6, 2014," 
channeled by Aisha North, May 6, 2014 at http://aishanorth.wordpress.com. 
 
(11) "Archangel Michael: Earth Whispers in a Time of Change – The Diamond 
Earth Communities Begin to From amid the Chaos of the Old," channeled by Celia 
Fenn, September, 2014, http://www.starchildglobal.com. 

(12) “Archangel Michael on the Ascension Process,” July 17, 2018 , at https://
goldenageofgaia.com/2018/07/17/archangel-michael-on-the-ascension-process/. 

(13) ”Archangel Michael: Earth Whispers in a Time of Change ,” ibid. 

(14) ”Celia Fenn: The Sirius Transmission,” ibid. 
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! !"The Effects of the Energies on Us - 2 ! ! 

Q: What can we expect to see? 

Archangel Michael through Linda Dillon: You will feel that you have enough 
energy to climb Olympus. You will feel that much of your aches and pains that you 
may have carried with you in the Third are simply dissipating. You will forget 
them. (1) 

Hilarion: There will be more energy flowing through you, and you will have the 
energy to create all that you desire in your lives. Your ability to remain focused 
upon your goals will see a marked improvement.  (2) 

Lady Master Quan Yin through Fran Zapeda: You have welcomed this Love 
Energy in its purest form of late and your bodies are readied to receive more of it 
on a moment-by-moment basis, in your daily ventures. 

Feel it circling you now and penetrating into all your cells. You are refined and 
ready for a deeper dousing of this Love Energy. You have been primed for it and as 
the Solstice energies continue, you are accepting more and more of this beautiful 
Love Energy into your bodies and cells and hearts. 

You will find that you do not reject it as much as before, kind of like your bodies 
are getting used to rich food that before now you could not tolerate. The refinement 
of your crystalline bodies is making it so that this rich, rich Love Energy is being 
welcomed into your Light bodies with deeper penetration and staying power so 
that you may utilize it much more readily to create your dreams. (3) 

Q: As the energy goes up, things seem to be getting more intense. 

Archangel Michael: You are holding more energy. And as that is coming in, it is 
also acting as a cleanser, as a vacuum cleaner, as a slush for these things to come 
up and out.  

But as this also occurs, as the healing takes place, what you are going to find is that 
you are going to feel more vibrant, younger - younger in the human sense of the 
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word, for our sense of young and your sense is very different! But soon you will 
remember all of that. You will look more vibrant, and therefore more youthful, can 
we say. You will feel that your body, your tissue, your skin, your bones, your 
flexibility, your organs, that all of you seems to be functioning more harmoniously, 
more effectively, more like who you really are. And so, pay attention to that. Pay 
attention to issues or qualities that you have been wanting to bring forth over a 
long period of time suddenly feeling like you are having a breakthrough. (4) 

Arcturian Group: Low-resonating energy cannot come with a person into the 
higher frequencies, which is the reason clearings of old energy from cellular 
memory, consciousness, and energy fields have been taking place. For those 
seeking true spiritual realization, it is no longer possible to live with one foot in the 
three-dimensional world and the other in truth. (5) 

Hilarion: The pressure within increases as the energy intensifies from the cosmos. 
The activity of purification is intensifying in all quarters of life. There is no escape 
for anyone or anything upon the earth plane. All are as one in the eye of the cosmic 
storm that is passing through. 

The energy sensitive among you will find yourselves moving into the next step of 
your journey in wonderful and unexpected ways. With a suddenness that is 
startling, you will find yourselves in a blessed space as you find the longed for 
peace within. 

As this alignment and recalibration takes place yet again, you enter a new phase of 
healing within your human operating system. The healing will become noticeable 
in your daily life as you go about your duties. (6) 

Q: How do we work with it? 

Archangel Michael: There is an ever-increasing number of energy fields of 
consciousness available to you, the awakening Star Seed. Just as the Creator Light 
pours forth from the cosmic treasury of Light to be used by the Elohim and 
Builders of Form, this rarified Light is available to those of you who are now 
attuned to at least the higher fourth- and lower fifth-dimensional frequency 
patterns. (7) 

Higher Self: You’ve gone from the very early days of being lost/adrift within a vast 
sea of Self, to now standing firmly at the center of your own multidimensional and/
or multifaceted DIAMOND CONSCIOUSNESS. 
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You now have mastership of this “control tower” position, and can choose at will 
which facet (window) of your diamond (soul) to gaze through at any given time. 
Or even perhaps gaze through all at the same time, as all of your various soul 
fragments/incarnations/parallel selves (aspects of their consciousness) are almost 
fully retrieved/integrated at this point within you and are eager to be of service to 
you. [In service] to the greater Whole/Higher Divine Self. Achievement of 
diamond-like consciousness is also symbolic/indicative of your crystalline DNA 
further activating, stimulating, and generating further bodily change/
transformation/transfiguration. (8) 

Anastara: It is [about] getting down to bedrock.  It is [about] getting down to core 
issues.  It is [about] stripping away the façade, the masks, the illusions of what has 
existed, what people like to think has existed and it has come to the place where 
you are starting quite literally – with the new.  And working with the energy.  More 
of the seventh dimension than the fifth.  Working with the energy of the Christ 
Consciousness, of the essence of Love.  (9) 

Q: Can you give me an example of how the collective energy works? 

Matthew: People worldwide are hungering for peace. The energy of their collective 
desires has gained unstoppable momentum over the energy of conquest, and 
battlefield action will wind down incrementally.  

Industries that make the machinery of war will produce what a cooperative, 
progressive civilization needs; construction companies with honorable 
management will rebuild destroyed cities; money formerly spent on warring will 
go into projects and programs that uplift and enhance life. 

Some of those activities are underway, others are beginning, still others are in 
planning stages, and rising vibrations will be undergirding all the endeavors. (10)  

SaLuSa: The thoughts, prayers and desire you send out for a specific purpose 
create a pool of powerful energy that provides the conditions for its manifestation. 
(11) 

SaLuSa: The wishes of every soul will affect the manner in which the final days 
are played out, as you are still creating and your combined energies are 
determining the manner in which they finally occur. Be careful that you place your 
focus on all that is of the Light, and do not allow your guard to drop. You do not 
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want to give succor to those who oppose you, and misdirect your energies for their 
use. (12 ) 

Q: This is a great time for exploration. 

Archangel Michael through Natalie Glasson: This is such a magical time of 
exploration of the Creator, because the exploration is taking place within your 
being and you can shape and form your reality from your connections and 
experiences of the Creator. 

As old keys, energies, activations, patterns and codes are cast aside which are no 
longer needed, so the journey of ascension shifts and alters for all, as new energetic 
keys, activations, patterns and codes surface to be of service in the present moment 
of ascension. 

Much of what I speak of you may not notice until you look back upon your reality 
and humanity, then you will notice the shifts that have occurred, especially in the 
coming years. It is truly the dawning of a new age, the dawning of the experience 
of unconditional love upon the Earth. 

The rising of the Goddess vibration makes way for other vibrations of light from 
the Creator to flow into the Earth and your being, while creating a sacred space 
within your being for your truth to activate. 

It is almost as if the Goddess vibration turns your soul within your heart chakra 
into a womb or light incubator. Your soul will, and is, collecting certain, unique 
and appropriate vibrations from your soul’s great wealth. The Universe and the 
Creator are bringing them into the surface and forefront of your heart chakra, 
where they will be held and nurtured in the light and love of your soul until they 
are ready to project into your reality for your full experience. 

This means that the way in which you perceive your reality will alter, your spiritual 
skills will evolve dramatically, and the energies you experience will shift, thus 
influencing your reality in a positive way as the soul takes greater responsibility 
projecting its divinity. It is, in truth, that a whole new world in forming within your 
being, being nurtured and incubated until the most appropriate time of projection. 

A whole new aspect of yourself is also being incubated and will emerge. The 
process is gradual, so you may not even notice the shifts occurring, but it is 
important to be accepting of change in all its forms and manifestations, especially 
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changes in your personality, character and reactions, as these will shift to be more 
divinely aligned first. (13) 
 
Footnotes 

(1) “Archangel Michael to Ascenders and Starseeds on 11-11-11,” November 11, 
2011, through Linda Dillon, at https://goldenageofgaia.com/2011/11/11/archangel-
michael-to-ascenders-and-starseeds-on-11-11-11/ 
 
(2) Hilarion, July 27, 2014. 

Matthew: The collective consciousness [is] that energy mass of countless thoughts, 
feelings and deeds that steers activity in Earth’s field of potential and determines 
what happens in your world.  (Matthew's Message, Oct. 19, 2014, at https://
www.matthewbooks.com.) 

For more on this subject, see What is the Collective Consciousness? at https://
goldenageofgaia.com/wp-content/uploads/2018/08/Collective-Consciousness.pdf 
 
(3) “Lady Master Quan Yin: Codes of Divinity," channeled by Fran Zepeda, June 
22, 2014 at http://franheal.wordpress.com. 

(4) "Archangel Michael: The Passport to Ascension is Love," Dec. 4, 2012, at 
https://goldenageofgaia.com/2012/12/04/archangel-michael-the-passport-to-
ascension-is-love-2/. 

(5) “The Arcturian Group via Marilyn Raffaele, Dec. 6, 2020,” at https://
goldenageofgaia.com/2020/12/08/the-arcturian-group-via-marilyn-raffaele-
dec-6-2020/ 
 
(6) Hilarion, July 27, 2014. 

(7) Archangel Michael through Ronna Herman, Feb. 27, 2011, at http://
lightworkers.org/channeling/125821/age-conscious-awareness-and-self-mastery-
archangel-michael-thru-ronna-herman. 

(8) Higher Self Message: The Rebirth, channeled by April Bender," June 17, 2014, 
at http://aprilsairings.blogspot.co.uk. 
 
(9) "Earth’s Ascension Process is Audacious,” April 19, 2013, at  
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https://goldenageofgaia.com/2013/04/19/earths-ascension-process-is-audacious/ 
 
(10) Matthew's Message, Jan. 8, 2017. 
 
(11) SaLuSa, Aug. 8, 2012. 
 
(12) Ibid., April 21, 2010. 

(13) “Archangel Michael: The Transitions of This Time,"  channelled through 
Natalie Glasson, June 18, 2014 at http://www.omna.org. 

 

 of 25 46

https://goldenageofgaia.com/2013/04/19/earths-ascension-process-is-audacious/
http://www.omna.org


! !"Tracing the Mother’s Energy from Her to Us ! !" 

Q: Can you tell us about the harmonic wave issuing from the Mother and higher 
civilizations presently? 

Matthew: About the "harmonic wave" radiating from the universe starting now 
[2008] and continuing, many terms are given to the various construction stages of 
the light grid and reactivation of energy vortices around Earth.  

But simply speaking, by whatever designation given these progressive 
accomplishments, they are the effects of planetary alignment and energy being 
directed by your thought forms and those of benevolent star nations whose help 
you invited by your desire for a better world.  

Because it is your world, it can be no other way than what you wish it to be - but 
do give credit and thanks to the unseen souls who are helping you create the world 
of your vision! (1) 

Q: Mother, how are we energetically related? 

Divine Mother: Sweet Angels, it is not an illusion that we are of the same energy. It 
is not something that needs to be made up or manufactured. It is the truth of who I 
am, and it is the very truth of who you are.  (2) 

Q: What have you been accomplishing with us energetically? 

Divine Mother: I have flooded, we have flooded, each of you with massive 
attunements and opportunities, energies of which you have never known the likes 
of. Previously your bodies could not hold this level of light, this level of love. (3) 

Divine Mother: I … send, directly from my core, my love, my clarity and my 
expansion. … And it travels directly into your core, into your heart, and expands 
the wonder and the knowing of the wonder of the presence of who you are. (4) 
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Q: By what routes does your energy travel to us? 

Divine Mother: Normally, [Light] would come from me to my realms, to the 
dominions, to the seraphim, to the archangels, etc., to the masters, to your 
guardians, and then to you. But that is why each of you is shining like a star with 
many facets. You are being bombarded by all of us. You see, there is no shortage of 
what I have to share. (5) 

Divine Mother: I do not tend to start and stop what I send thee. (“The Divine 
Mother Explains Ascension,” October 5, 2017, at https://goldenageofgaia.com/
2017/10/05/the-divine-mother-explains-ascension/.) 

Footnotes 
 
(1) Matthew's Message, Dec. 21, 2008, at https://www.matthewbooks.com.   

See also An Introduction to the Tsunami of Love at https://goldenageofgaia.com/
wp-content/uploads/2021/08/An-Introduction-to-the-Tsunami-of-Love-6.pdf. 
 
(2) “Video & Transcript ~ Universal Mother Mary: My Essence is Everywhere,” 
June 25, 2017, through Linda Dillon, at http://goldenageofgaia.com/2017/06/25/
video-transcript-universal-mother-mary-my-essence-is-everywhere/. 
 
(3) "Linda Dillon: Universal Mother Mary’s New Year’s Message," January 3, 
2021, at https://goldenageofgaia.com/2021/01/03/linda-dillon-universal-mother-
marys-new-years-message/. 
 
(4) “The Divine Mother: You Are Experiencing Love in Ways that You Have Not 
Known Before,” November 17, 2013, at https://goldenageofgaia.com/2013/11/17/
the-divine-mother-you-are-experiencing-love-in-ways-that-you-have-not-known-
before/. 

(5) “The Divine Mother: The Role of Clarity," Oct. 8, 2013, at https://
goldenageofgaia.com/2013/10/08/the-divine-mother-the-role-of-clarity/. 
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Q: Is the darkness on Earth still growing? 

Wanderer of the Skies: We have searched through all of your world and the 
darkness continually grows fainter as more and more Light suffuses your world 
from energy sources in every way. (1) 

Q: What are the dark ones after? 

Matthew: The dark ones … thrive on fear energy. (2) 

Matthew: It is the absence of this most powerful force in the universe [love] that 
motivates them to fill their void by causing fear in others—they need that energy’s 
low vibrations to sustain themselves and suppress their own fears. 

They perceive themselves as the world’s rightful rulers and they are afraid of 
losing that control if light’s high vibrations reach it. That is exactly what light is 
doing, but what they see as their undoing would be their salvation! The tsunami of 
light, the same energy as love, that you are sending forth will help those 
individuals surmount the darkness that has held them captive. (3)  

Q: What is their strategy? 

Matthew: The ultimate aim of the darkness is to capture souls, and fear is their 
most effective tool because fear energy forms a barrier between the soul and the 
consciousness, thus literally keeping a fearful person "in the dark."  

That is why time and again we have urged you not to fall prey to grave predictions 
or claims, and you have seen that the timing ascribed to those kinds of events has 
come and gone without any of the catastrophes coming to fruition. (4) 

Matthew: Fear precludes sound reasoning, common sense, logical questioning and 
the will to rise up against tyranny and corruption―that is why puppets of the dark 
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forces were able to control the peoples of Earth for many millennia. The dark ones 
‘feed' on the energy of fear―without it, they cannot exist! ... 

Matthew: Through the universal law of attraction, the energy of fearful individuals 
goes out into the universe and attracts matching energy; like a boomerang it returns 
and brings with it still more fearful circumstances for the person to deal with. (5) 

Matthew: Fear is such a powerful energy that the psyche cannot long sustain that 
emotion, so the Illuminati kept jolting the collective consciousness with a series of 
circumstances and events such as wars, famines, oppressive regimes, heavy 
taxation, disease, assassinations - anything that would keep the populace living in 
fearful times. (6) 

Matthew: One end of the range of prognostications includes “end times” with 
destruction on an epic scale, worldwide chaos following global economic 
meltdown, where nuclear WWIII most likely will start, and enslavement by an 
ancient Earth civilization that is returning. By intention or not, these “preparedness 
alerts” about situations that will not occur are creating the energy of fear, which 
refuels those with dark ambitions and creates negativity for Earth to disperse via 
earthquakes, volcanic eruptions, wildfires and severe storms.  (7)  

Q: How will you be dealing with the resistant energy? 

Archangel Michael: We are working on containment of certain individuals or 
groups that have need to be irradiated with light and love. 

And that is well underway. And that is the method in which a great deal of what 
you would think of as resistant energy has and will be dealt with.  (8)  

Arcturian Group: There are still many living in the old energy of fear, not quite 
ready to accept the reality of other nations upon other planets. Much is taking place 
that you know nothing about because your news does not tell you everything; 
however that will also change. (9) 

Divine Mother: Now, are there those that simply refuse the energy? I will not 
override their free will – and in that internal refusal, they are truly creating not only 
more chaos for themselves and the external reality; they are creating internally, and 
often externally, a situation of despair. And that is very, very sad. 
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Now those people – and think of it: you are working yourself with 144,000,000 of 
mine – but those people who just simply say “no, I don’t want to do this” will be 
gathered up in mercy, in compassion, gentleness and kindness – not brought to 
somewhere else, let me be very clear about that – they will be brought home for 
reconstitution.   … 

They will either die beforehand or die during, because they cannot incorporate the 
level of the love energy – because that is what Ascension is – they cannot 
incorporate that and it literally… you have heard of situations, especially you… 
have heard of situations where people’s hearts simply stop or explode for no 
explained reason. (10) 

Q: How does the collective energy work to expose, say, 9/11? 

SaLuSa: More people than ever are learning how you have been tricked into the 
belief, that recent tragedies such as 9/11 are the work of outside forces. This is 
bringing about a great energetic push to bring the facts out into the open, and have 
the perpetrators face criminal charges. This energy like any other one reaches a 
certain point, when it becomes so powerful that nothing can prevent it from 
bringing about a response. 

That point has been reached, and the facts which have been collected of various 
incidents are on the verge of becoming public. No crime against Humanity can be 
hidden forever, and the revelations will be part of the cleansing. (11) 

Q: What should we do with and about the structures of the old energy? 

Divine Mother: We encourage you to leave the structures of the old energy to fall 
into decay on their own. Placing your focus upon them or resisting them in any 
way gives these structures power, at least for a short time. Focus instead on your 
own inner journey.  (12)  

Q: We look forward to the dismantling of the war machine. 

SaLuSa: Dismantling of the war machine will ... be a great step forward, as with 
the rising level of consciousness it will have no place in your future. 

It has cost an unimaginable amount of money and energy that could have been 
used to give you all a very acceptable standard of living. The cost in human lives is 
also astronomical and has laid down so much negative energy that it has been 
holding you back for many, many centuries. (13) 
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War and the trappings of war are still very much part of your lives, but if you are to 
move on there will have to be a different approach to them. We visualise new uses 
for such resources, and the forming of a World Peace Keeping Force. Weapons of 
mass destruction will be eventually be destroyed, as they will have no purpose 
once World peace is achieved. 

Over the last century, the money and energy expended on futile wars all over your 
world could have provided people with a far better standard of living. It is also the 
after-effect of war that is of concern, with so much damage and loss of life. You 
just cannot enter modern wars with their high technology and ability to destroy the 
world. It has already happened in your solar system, and Maldek of which the 
remains are now your asteroid belt, is one such example. (14) 

Q: Divine Mother, some of the dark today seem to have forfeited their place in 
the human race. 

Divine Mother: There is no being, no energy within any universe that does not 
carry my essence. (15) 
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! !"Ascension ! !"

Q: What is Ascension from the standpoint of energy? 

SaLuSa: Ascension is a quick process triggered by the higher energies of the 
Photon Belt that you are now entering and gets stronger the more you penetrate it. 
(1) 

Melchizedek: You have now entered what is known as the photon belt. It is an ever 
luminous, ever moving, ever changing spiral of particles that are of greater 
vibratory frequency than that which you have been experiencing in the previous 
millennia of the Ages of the Yuga. Now we will begin to move at greater speed into 
the alignment and this will create greater changes within your physical, mental, 
emotional and spiritual bodies. (2) 

Archangel Michael: You have all been practising, practising, gaining strength, 
raising up the level of your energy fields but there will come a time when it is the 
final pole vault jump. And you will all be on the field together and jumping as one.  
(3) 

Archangel Michael: Be aware that there is an ebb and flow to the process of 
Ascension. There are great pulsations of new higher Cosmic Ray vibrational 
patterns bombarding the Earth, with quiet times in-between so as not to create an 
overload situation. 

Ascension is not a steady, forward-motion process. It is an insurgence of energy 
and new information, and then a time of assimilation, integration and 
manifestation.” (4) 

Archangel Michael: As you have already ascertained, the waves come and go, and 
sometimes, it is as if your feet are being knocked out under you. 

But at other times, you will feel yourself lifted aloft, and you will feel how the 
power of the waves surges underneath you, carrying you higher and longer than 
ever before.” (5) 
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Q: Is it certain? 

SaLuSa: The cycles of life are pre-ordained, and it is not for Man to decide to hold 
them up. The final days of your present cycle are near, and are to take you away 
from the lower energies and set your feet upon the path to Ascension. Nothing 
short of a command from The Creator will alter the outcome, and you are assured 
that your upliftment will take place. (6) 

Q: This is such a remarkable era. 

St. Germain: Never before in the history of this present civilization have there been 
so many reincarnations of the noblest and most heroic souls on earth ready to stand 
battle against these forces. Never before has the Brotherhood penetrated mankind 
with so much light and ideas, pouring forth counter ideas of love and peace 
through the force of the Feminine Ray of the Holy Mother energy. (7) 

Arcturian Group: Many of those watching are awaiting the correct time to appear 
and help, but world energy is not yet ready. (8) 

The powerful energy of souls you call ascended masters and the White 
Brotherhood and other light forces you don't know about has been intensifying on 
the planet and is available to each and every one of you. It isn't necessary that those 
souls embody or that you know their names. Simply ask for divine help and these 
emissaries of God will provide it. It may not come in the form you think you want, 
but it will be what you need in accordance with your soul contract. (9) 

Q: Where are we at now in our Ascension process? 

Divine Mother:  Really what we are focusing upon, what I am focusing upon – and 
when I say “I,” then immediately that entails all legions, all realms, all realities – 
so what we are focused on is washing everything clean; first washing it out, 
washing it out, washing it out, but with each wave, with each ripple of each wave, 
we are also infusing, infusing, infusing. 

And with the infusion of my love, my energy, my pattern – and your Star family’s 
energy and pattern – there is no room for anything else. So it is as if you are getting 
the suds and the rinsing cycle at the same time! (10) 

AAM: Love is the energy of the universe. It is the energy of the Mother. And it 
moves constantly, continually, eternally, infinitely. So, to have an experience of 
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love is, it moves through you. Now, does it fill you? Does it restore you? Does it 
nourish you? Does it alter you? Does it change you? Does it give you that 
evolutionary jump? Yes. It nourishes you, but it also clears you out. In some ways, 
it will purge many of your remaining illusions. 

So, for some, will it be dramatic? Yes. But it will also be gentle, because it is love. 
So the human beings can choose to have high drama or not, but the essence of the 
love is not high drama. 

It is pervasive. It is not something that you can stop and start. Does it ebb and 
flow? Yes, because it is in constant motion. It is the Mother giving you the preview, 
and the upgrade, as it were, evolutionary upgrade, which will affect also your 
physical being, your DNA, so that you are prepared, freely and openly, to fly 
through your Ascension portal without your baggage. 

You cannot bring all of your baggage, all that you have clung to, through that 
portal. And that is particularly true for the collective. There would not be enough 
storage space for all of you to bring your baggage. 

So it is a cleansing, it is an upliftment, it is an upgrade, it is a nourishment, it is the 
Mother getting you ready to go to the prom.  (11) 

Arcturian Group: The energy of the three-dimensional world is rapidly changing 
and manifesting outwardly as chaos. When high-resonating frequencies of Light 
pour onto low-resonating ones, the result is the stirring up of everything in and of a 
lower resonance. Higher-resonating frequencies dissolve the lower-resonating ones 
and this is taking place now in the world where many do not want anything to be 
dissolved. 

Those who do not understand what is spiritually taking place believe that 
everything must return to exactly the way it was but this will be impossible 
because the energy that maintained and sustained many three-dimensional 
creations in their present form no longer exists. 

This is why we continually advise that you allow the process. Trust that everything 
is unfolding according to plan. The world has entered an evolutionary shift and 
attempts to stop it will be futile. (12) 

Q: Ascension is predominantly gradual, is it not? 

Arcturian Group: Spiritual evolution is a gradual unfolding process, as an 
unprepared physical body could not survive an intense sudden intake of higher 
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frequency energy – they would be incapable of handling it. The profound 
experiences that some indeed may have, are the fruit of an attained state of 
consciousness – hard work done in previous lifetimes. (13) 

Spiritual Guidance: Your evolution is still a gradual process with a series of rapid 
leaps and bounds, most of which you have yet to experience. 

Many of you have experienced intense and amazing visions that display the nature 
of reality and the purpose of your existence, and these experiences are intended to 
precede your active work for the achievement of the ultimate goal: re-reaching 
Source in all of its purity and awesomeness.” (14) 

Archangel Michael: You have been given bite-sized pieces of energy, of energy 
bumps, of input of what you can digest and handle and truly bring to fruition. If 
you are in the process of expansion, you don’t go from Grade 3 to a PhD in a week.  
(15) 

Arcturian Group: The world is moving into a new and higher energy but cannot do 
it overnight nor can an exact date be determined because the consciousness of 
mankind is creating it. There is a great deal of assistance to Earth at this time from 
the higher dimensional realms, but free will determines that mankind must do the 
work. 

The third dimension is a dimension of time and space. If an individual were to 
suddenly be infused with the fullness of high dimensional energy their physical 
body would not be able to handle it and would die.  

Spiritual evolution is a gradual awakening into higher awareness through 
experience, receptivity to change, and the acceptance of one’s innate personal 
power. (16)  

Arcturian Group: The integration of new and higher frequencies into the physical 
must be a process as the human body could not withstand the intense higher 
frequencies were they to integrate all at once.  (17) 

Arcturian Group: Spiritual evolution is a gradual unfolding process, as an 
unprepared physical body could not survive an intense sudden intake of higher 
frequency energy – [it] would be incapable of handling it. The profound 
experiences that some indeed may have are the fruit of an attained state of 
consciousness – hard work done in previous lifetimes." (18) 
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Q: How is the collective energy holding up? 

Archangel Michael: The collective energy ... is building, and it is building rapidly. 
(19)  

Q: What is the role of photons and do our bodies have any? 

Matthew Ward: It is not that no bodies on Earth have photons, and an unimaginable 
quantity is in the atmosphere. But electrons are dominant in the vast majority of 
your populace—that is why they are lagging in awakening spiritually and 
consciously—and throughout your world—that is why you have electric and 
electronic appliances and pay to use them instead of having photons’ “free” energy. 
The way to ascend into planes where photons outnumber electrons is by increasing 
the amount of light in the collective consciousness. (20) 

Archangel Michael: You are still going to have a physical form so your chakra 
system is akin to your spiritual generators, and in your crystalline form they are all 
humming, spinning, receiving, sending, activated, at once. 

Now some of you have had this experience. You feel quite literally like you are 
humming, like your body is humming, that you are filled with more electricity than 
magnetic energy, that you feel that you are highly charged. And, my friend, you 
are. (21) 

Q: As we enter fourth density, what will we notice? 

Matthew: As Earth ascends through the "last" wafting energy streamers of third 
density, which comingle with the "first" streamers of fourth, you won't notice a 
dynamic difference from one day to the next. There will be no ribbon-cutting 
ceremony, so to say. (22) 

Q: Why don’t you give us more signs to encourage us? 

Federation of Light: We consider the fact, as we have said previously, that many 
would find a sign to be ‘mind blowing’. Many, many of those on Earth would be 
afraid and this in turn would /could spiral the energy on a downward slide of 
confusion for a time. (23) 

Q: What should we remember when we go through the upcoming ignition or 
event? 
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Archangel Michael:  Be the clear frequency, and receive with wide open arms. And 
if you feel it is too intense, then lie down. Do not try or ask to turn it down, 
because that is not going to happen. We are not going to slow down at this point. 
We will help you manage it. Simply ask. But we are not going to turn it down. (24) 

The Arcturians through Sue Lie: What is occurring now is that the Higher Light 
has been altering your Earth vessel at very baseline frequencies that were once 
undetectable to your conscious mind.  

However, now your conscious mind is increasingly able to detect the higher 
frequencies of Light because your superconscious mind has been teaching your 
third dimensional brain how to expand its frequency range. 

However, your superconscious mind is awakening, and your perceptions and 
translations of reality are increasingly transmuting to consciously encompass the 
higher frequency of gamma waves. In fact, now, the gamma waves are penetrating 
your atmosphere, your reality, and your physical body. 

Therefore, your innate gamma wave – fifth dimensional consciousness – is coming 
“on line” with your conscious perceptions, and is beginning to intermingle with 
your third dimensional perceptions. Hence, your 3D perceptions are expanding. 

This expanded awareness may feel as if someone “turned on the lights.” Actually, 
that “someone” is you. YOU have turned up the frequency. ... 

As the fifth dimensional Light continues to activate your 97% “junk” DNA, your 
body, your consciousness, and your perceptions will begin to calibrate to a higher 
frequency of Light. (25) 

Q: Mother, I’ve heard that dark and light will take different timelines. Who 
determines what we experience on any one timeline? 

Divine Mother: Although multiple timelines do exist and intermingle, it is still up 
to the collective of the timeline in which you find your major focus that will 
determine what you experience.    (26)  

Q: The space we’ll enter is new. 

This new energetic environment is still very much in its infancy, and it will 
continue to grow, evolve and expand at an increasing rate.  
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Again, you are not capable of managing to ingest the full spectrum of these 
energetic potentials just yet, and therefore, these particles will be coming at you in 
ever increasing increments, the better to allow your already hard-pressed bodies to 
absorb and interact with them. (27) 

Q: What level of consciousness will we reach? 

SaLuSa: Your present consciousness levels are growing, but nowhere near to your 
full potential. You will achieve a level of Christ Consciousness, and that was 
always going to be available to you because of the wonderful increase in your 
Light energies. 

It may sound ambitious, but you can aspire to bring out that level of energy whilst 
on Earth, but we know it is extremely hard to maintain. … There are so many 
higher energies being sent to you, that if you attract them to yourself that 
[cleansing] process will take place. The secret is to desire for such cleansing to 
occur and the Law of Attraction will do the rest. (28) 

Q: Can you take us through the levels of consciousness and their destiny in 
Ascension? 

Matthew: Every person and every thing in your world emits vibrations in 
consonance with each form’s consciousness level, and that is determined by the 
amount of light in each. The atoms in inanimate objects—say a pebble, football, 
nail and chair—have minimal consciousness; exceptions are crystals and gold, 
which have a high degree.  

The consciousness level of soil is higher than objects and so is that of slugs, worms 
and short-lived insects; higher on the scale are the species of insects that have a 
well-developed hierarchy and clearly-defined working system within it. 

The plant kingdom has a very high level of consciousness. Trees have intelligence 
and emotions that few people would even consider possible and extend far beyond 
the acorn that knows how to become a mighty oak and the apple seed that knows 
how to bear fruit.  

Tiny flower seeds know their colors and whether to blossom for a season or 
flourish year after year. The generally unseen, therefore unknown souls in the 
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Devic kingdom, who work hand-in-hand with all of Nature, also are highly 
advanced consciously and emotionally. 

Humans and other high orders in the animal kingdom have the highest level of 
consciousness—instinct, intuition, memory, learning and reasoning capability, and 
the widest range of feelings—but only humankind also is endowed with conscience 
and Creator’s gift of free will. Although each living being and each inanimate thing 
serves a purpose in the evolutionary process of all, it is the human population that 
sets the pace. 

Whereas all other life forms on Earth operate within their respective innate 
guidelines that work in harmony with Nature, people can choose to act in godly 
ways or not, to heed conscience or not; and their collective choices determine the 
civilization’s evolvement status.  

As humankind evolves via the light in spiritual and conscious awareness, so do all 
the other forms on the planet, and the collective vibratory emissions advance the 
entire world.  And, as a world advances, life becomes increasingly simpler and 
joyous!  It is only in third density’s lower vibrations that a civilization creates all 
the complexities born of negativity. (29) 
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! !"Disclosure ! !"

Q: How are the galactics helping us with the Ascension process? 

Mira the Pleiadian: We are experts in the ascension process. It is what we do. We 
go to various planets and assist them with this process. The Earth is well on her 
way to higher consciousness. We are not the only other planetary system that is a 
part of the Earth Council. We join with others to bring forth a new way of living; a 
dimensional jump. (1) 

Q: Are they here among us? 

Archangel Michael: There are more of your star beings, your brothers and sisters 
on the ground than you can fathom. And one of the reasons why this approach… 
not only has the approach been taken to assist in this shift, it has also been taken to 
anchor that energy fully and completely on Gaia. 
 
So, the vision of a fleet of starships arising, or coming across the horizon and 
causing fear has been circumvented. Look to the person standing next to you and 
look in their eyes. There is a very good chance that you are looking at one of your 
star brothers or sisters. (2) 

Our Universal Family: When humanity understands that myriad evolved humans 
and energy beings exist around your planet and are peaceful and harmonious in 
nature, seeking to spread such harmony to your planet, the fabricated mindset of 
“evil alien invaders” can diminish and you can understand us for who we are at 
heart. 

Individuals comprising what’s been referred to as the cabal work rigorously against 
humanity’s undistorted understanding of your star family, because like incarnate 
souls who’ve seen the Light and worked to awaken your populace, we have much 
to give and spread that’ll vastly improve your understanding and quality of Life.  
(3) 
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Q: What are the boots on the ground doing energetically? 

Sanat Kumara;  They are high-beam transmitters, communicators, and anchors for 
this energy so that there becomes, what you can think of as a new normal. (4) 

Archangel Michael: There are more of your star beings, your brothers and sisters 
on the ground than you can fathom. And one of the reasons why this approach… 
not only has the approach been taken to assist in this shift, it has also been taken to 
anchor that energy fully and completely on Gaia. (5) 

Q: Do the archangels have a role? 

Archangel Michael: We are aligned with what you would think of as the heart and 
mind and will of One, and therefore the design and the plan in all its infinite glory 
of the Mother. And we can speak specifically to two weeks or two thousand eons. 
… 
  
We as archangels know what our role is. Uriel is charged with anchoring enough 
inspiration and planting enough of the energy of the future to create that bridge, to 
bring light where there has been darkness. The imagery I give to you is with 
philosophy and the cave, and humanity has been in the cave looking at the shadows 
and believing it to be reality for a very long time. So Uriel brings you out of the 
cave. 

Everybody is collaborating. No, not by memo, but telepathically, energetically. It is 
like the finest ballet, or the sweetest orchestra. The symphony is heard throughout 
the universe. And when there is a single discordant note — and normally that 
comes from humanity — it is addressed immediately. (6) 

Q: Could we have overcome the dark energy without galactic and celestial help? 

Adrial: Based on observing you for thousands of years, it is my considered 
opinion, an opinion shared by many others, that mankind is unable to overcome the 
dark energy and its agents without external assistance; thus the armada of starships 
and the many non-residents who walk the planet to assist you. (7) 

Q: Who makes the decision around Disclosure? 

Matthew Ward: Some time ago God relieved fleet commanders of the 
responsibility of determining when your world is ready to peacefully meet 
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members of other civilizations—they don’t want to cause chaos and they don’t 
want to be killed. When God knows that everyone’s safety can be assured, He will 
tell the commanders “Now.”  (8) 

Ashtar through Suzy Ward: If I did, I’d shout it from your rooftop!  Not really, but 
we certainly would tell your leaders so it could come from official sources before 
numbers of us show up in our “native” bodies.  

It’s like Matthew and Hatonn told you, God took charge of the timetable because 
only He can know when the collective psyche of your civilization is ready to 
welcome strangers like us. You can’t even get along with each other yet! (9) 

Q: What do we need to do energetically for Disclosure to happen? 

Ashira: The energy fields, the adjustment of the masses is already there. The choice 
to love, to ascend, has already been made. So you are ready.  (10) 

SaLuSa: We ask you to continue putting out thoughts that invite us to meet you, 
and this will help maintain the energy that will allow it to happen. Fear of us is 
much less than it has ever been, and your own excursions into Space have helped 
people accept that other Beings can also travel through it. (11)  

SaLuSa: We need every soul of Light to advance the idea of our coming, and 
ensure that it is understood to be one that has divine permission. The more of you 
who create a powerful energy for open contact, the sooner we will be able to 
appear. There is an ultimate deadline for such contact and you are therefore assured 
of our eventual arrival on Earth. (12) 

Footnotes 
 
(1) Mira the Pleiadian, channelled by Valerie Donner, March 30, 2012, at https://
goldenageofgaia.com/2012/04/01/a-message-of-ascension-assurance/. 

(2)  Transcript - "Archangel Michael: Expect Miracles - Part 3: The Reval, 
NESARA, President Obama, and Containment," channeled by Linda Dillon, 
August 5, 2013, at http://goldenageofgaia.com/2013/08/archangel-michael-expect-
miracles-part-3-thereval-nesara-president-obama-and-containment/.) 

(3) “Our Universal Family: Rivers of Energy are Pouring into your Chakras," 
channeled by Wes Annac, November 1, 2013 at http://aquariusparadigm.com. 
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One," channeled by Linda Dillon, January 23, 2014, at http://goldenageofgaia.com/
2014/01/archangel-michael-we-are-all-aligned-with-the-heart-mind-and-will-of-
one/ 

(4) “Transcript: Sanat Kumara – We Override Those who Want to Hurt by 
Anchoring Greater Peace Within – Part 2/2,” February 25, 2015, at http://
goldenageofgaia.com/2015/02/25/transcript-sanat-kumara-override-want-hurt-
anchoring-greater-peace-withinpart-22/. 
 
(5) Transcript - "Archangel Michael: Expect Miracles - Part 3, ibid. 

(6) “Archangel Michael: We are All Aligned,” ibid. 

(7) Adrial, May 11, 2009, at http://www.cosmicparadigm.com/Marks_Corner/
2009_05_01_archive.html. 
 
(8) Matthew's Message, June 2, 2014. 
 
(9) Ashtar in Matthew's Message, March 20, 2014. 

(10) “An Hour with an Angel with Archangel Michael and Ashira of Neptune," 
channeled by Linda Dillon, January 2, 2014, at http://goldenageofgaia.com/
2014/01/an-hour-withan-angel-with-archangel-michael-and-ashira-of-the-neptune-
january-2-2014-2/. 
 
(11) SaLuSa, June 18, 2012, at http://www.treeofthegoldenlight.com/First_Contact/
Channeled_Messages_by_Mike_Quinsey.htm. 
 
(12) SaLuSa, Jan. 30, 2009. 
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